
HCS HBs 1524 & 1580 -- ENTERTAINMENT DISTRICT

SPONSOR: Casteel

COMMITTEE ACTION: Voted "Do Pass with HCS" by the Standing
Committee on Emerging Issues by a vote of 12 to 0. Voted "Do Pass"
by the Standing Committee on Rules-Administrative by a vote of 9 to
0.

The following is a summary of the House Committee Substitute for
HBs 1524 & 1580.

This bill creates numerous provisions relating to entertainment
districts, a term defined in the bill.

Currently, petitions to establish community improvement districts
require, among other things, signatures from more than 50% of the
owners of real property within the boundaries of the proposed
district. This bill would exempt an entertainment district from
this requirement.

This bill grants entertainment districts all the powers of
community improvement districts as well as the following additional
powers:

(1) To promulgate and enforce rules relating to curfews and the
presence of unaccompanied minors in public spaces during specified
hours unless accompanied by a parent or guardian; and

(2) To hire and train public safety and security personnel to
enforce the laws of the municipality and the rules of the
entertainment district.

The bill authorizes state departments to expend funds for the
purpose of promoting, developing, and supporting entertainment
tourism through an application process. These expenditures are
limited to a portion of the tax revenues derived directly or
indirectly from the promotion or development supported by the
annual expenditure, as stated in an agreement between the district
and the state department. These agreements require the following:

(1) The term of the appropriation cannot exceed 27 years;

(2) The annual amount of the appropriation cannot exceed $2.5
million per fiscal year ending before June 30, 2031, and $4.5
million for any subsequent fiscal year;



(3) The promotion, development, and support must produce a
positive net fiscal impact for the State over the term of the
agreement; and

(4) The Department of Economic Development will make an annual
written report to the Governor and General Assembly within 90 days
of the end of each fiscal year detailing whether the promotion,
development, and support produced a positive net fiscal impact for
the prior fiscal year and projecting the overall impact to the
State over the term of the agreement.

This bill prohibits the entertainment district from imposing any
new taxes.

This bill is similar to HB 1580 (2025).

The following is a summary of the public testimony from the
committee hearing. The testimony was based on the introduced
version of the bill.

PROPONENTS: Supporters say that expanding the current boundaries
of the CID in St Louis City will create more economic opportunity
for existing businesses and will lure far more investment into the
area. Supporters further say that the increased economic activity
will bring consumers back to St Louis, which badly needs
redevelopment. With the ability to hire experienced security
personnel, the entertainment district will provide more safety and
reassurance for those who visit.

Testifying in person for the bill were Representative Casteel;
Arnie Dienoff; Husch Blackwell LLP; St. Louis Cardinals; Robert
O'loughlin, Lodging Hospitality Mgr.; Steve O'loughlin, LHM.

OPPONENTS: There was no opposition voiced to the committee.

Written testimony has been submitted for this bill. The full
written testimony and witnesses testifying online can be found
under Testimony on the bill page on the House website.


